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Minutes of Town Council Meeting
April 11, 2017

Glasgow Public Library
Council Members Present:  Sonny Williams, Andy Ryan, Mike Turner, Andrea Bradley, Monica Dock
Absent:  Jeremy Kilgore
Also Present:  Mayor Ruby Clark, Town Manager Bill Rolfe, Sr. Admin. Assistant Jane Higginbotham, Asst. Town Attorney Will Hancock, Town Sgt. Angel Poole 
Guests Present:  Mike Watts, Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department; Reese McClanahan, Brandy Flint, David Wright, Lisa Hamilton, Chris Flint, Robert Humphreys, Jr 
The Pledge of Allegiance and a brief prayer were led by Mayor Ruby Clark.  
Mayor Ruby Clark called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  
Public Hearing:

Mayor Ruby Clark stated Town Council will now take public comments regarding adoption of a proposed Resolution authorizing the issuance of an Aggregate not to exceed $975,000 Loan/Line of Credit Note from Carter Bank & Trust for Sewer Rehab Project.

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he has received three (3) proposals:  Cornerstone Bank @ 4.5%; Bank of Botetourt @ 3.5%; Carter Bank & Trust @ 2.75%.  
No public comment.  

Mayor Ruby Clark closed the Public Hearing at 7:01 PM.

Public Comment:

No public comment.
Annual Report:
Mike Watts with the Glasgow Volunteer Fire Department stated Mohawk Foundation has been very generous to them.  Mr. Watts stated they received one installment of $75,000 and a second installment of $25,000 this year to replace their SCBA (self-contained breathing apparatus) which were badly needed.  Mr. Watts stated they purchased 15 new ones.  Mr. Watts stated the fire department made 300 calls and that 90% of their calls are for technical rescue – 53 were MVC (motor vehicle crash), 20 tech rescues (swift water, ropes), 72 EMS assists, 35 structure fires.  Mr. Watts stated 74 calls answered were in Glasgow and 43 were in Buena Vista.  Mr. Watts stated they have 25 members.  Mr. Watts stated it is hard to find volunteers anymore.  Mr. Watts stated there is a slack during the day when the volunteers are working but there is always someone at the fire house.  Mayor Ruby Clark thanked them for their service to the Town of Glasgow.    
Review of Minutes:
Regular Council Meeting March 14, 2017 and Special Called Town Council Meeting March 27, 2017.
Motion by Sonny Williams and Seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes for Regular Council Meeting March 14, 2017 and Special Called Council Meeting March 27, 2017.
Carried unanimous voice vote.

Consideration of Bills:

None. 
Police Report:
Sgt. Angel Poole stated she made 30 calls of service; travelled 744 miles; 16 citizen assists; obtained 1 warrant and 2 protective orders; 9 summons; 3 warnings; 10 business checks.  Sgt. Poole stated she participated in a mock interview on April 6, 2017 at Rockbridge County High School.  Sgt. Poole stated she met with a W&L law student on April 3, 2017, who is writing a paper about women in law enforcement.  Sgt. Poole stated she rode with Meals on Wheels on March 24, 2017.  Sgt. Poole stated she checked on a resident’s dog several times the weekend of March 18, 2017 as the resident was in the hospital.  Sgt. Poole stated she attended meetings for Central Shenandoah Criminal Justice Training Academy and the Rockbridge County Jail Commission.  Sgt. Poole stated she entered into a MOU (memorandum of understanding) with Buena Vista.  Sgt. Poole stated this is for mutual aid.  Sgt. Poole stated someone has her picture on the Facebook Glasgow Welcome Mat and she would like to have it removed.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Rockbridge County has installed the new radio in the new police vehicle.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Rockbridge County is in the process of going to e-tickets.  Sgt. Poole stated she will be able to scan the driver license and the system will automatically print the ticket and paper tickets will go away.  Sgt. Poole stated this will save a lot of money.   
Public Comment:
David Wright and Lisa Hamilton stated they have two (2) separate businesses in the same building and are on one (1) water meter.  Mrs. Hamilton stated they are each paying $73.00 for their water bill each month.  Mrs. Hamilton stated if they go over the usage allowed, she is going to be charged for the overage.  Mrs. Hamilton stated each business should have the same amount of gallons allowed instead of having to share the allowance.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated Mr. Wright was given the opportunity when water meters were being put in two (2) years ago to have two meters put in and separate the businesses, which would be covered under the water project but he chose not to.  Town Manager Rolfe stated if Mr. Wright wants to put a separate meter in now Mr. Wright would have to pay for it.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the way the system is set up there is no way to give each business separate water usage allowances when they are on one meter.  Mrs. Hamilton asked Council to see if anything can be done about this.
Committee/Commission Reports:
None.
Old Business:

A. Spring Clean-Up.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated during the week of picking up debris for the town’s residents that town staff accidently picked up some things from a resident, who is asking for reimbursement.  Town Council stated this will be discussed in Executive Session with the Town Attorney.
B. Farmers Market.  Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he sent the last letter to the state, which says if the town ever sells the lots where the farmers market is located, they will have to reimburse the Department of Agriculture Rural Development $77,777 for the grant received.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Joe Glass will be the market manager again this year.

New Business:

A. Resolution Authorizing the Issuance of an Aggregate not to Exceed $975,000 Loan/Line of Credit Note from Carter Bank & Trust for Sewer Rehab Project.  

Motion by Monica Dock and Seconded by Mike Turner authorizing the issuance of an aggregate not to exceed $975,000 loan/line of credit note from Carter Bank & Trust for Sewer Rehab Project.
Voice vote as follows:

Sonny Williams – Yes
Andy Ryan – Yes
Mike Turner – Yes

Andrea Bradley – Yes

Monica Dock – Yes

Absent – Jeremy Kilgore

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Other:
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated he is about 30-45 days away from advertising.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he is exploring a grant from SERCAP to replace sewer laterals on private property.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he is hopeful this project will be completed by September 2018.  

Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated CSPDC (Central Shenandoah Planning District Commission) has been trying to find grants for storm water projects in Glasgow.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they found a $40,000 grant from U.S. Fish & Wildlife.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they studied the watershed and listed 12 projects to do.  Town Manager Rolfe stated CSPDC found funding for two (2) projects.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the top three (3) projects are on Gerry Locher’s property and he will not give permission to build a retention basin on his property, which would detain the storm water.  Town Manager Rolfe stated they are going with two (2) other projects.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the first is stream restoration.  Town Manager Rolfe stated the town has cleaned the ditch lines from Shawnee Street to the railroad tracks so they will handle the flow of storm water.  Town Manager Rolfe stated to apply for the grants requires $56,000 funding and he has asked Rockbridge County for the funding for this.  Town Manager Rolfe stated he will know in two (2) weeks if the County will agree to this.
Town Manager Bill Rolfe stated VDOT handed out flyers about the road work (paving) they will be doing in Glasgow.  Town Manager Rolfe stated VDOT is leveling spots, filling cracks in the roads and then will come back and do a slurry seal.  Town Manager Rolfe stated Blue Ridge Road and Rockbridge Road will be paved in 2018.
Town Manager Rolfe stated Town Hall will be closed Wednesday, May 3, 2017 and Thursday, May 4, 2017 for training with QS/1.  Town Manager Rolfe stated a trainer from South Carolina will be here to do onsite training.

Mayor Ruby Clark stated the next Council meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, May 9, 2017.  Mayor Clark stated decals are due by April 15, 2017.  Mayor Clark stated the last day to sign up to run in the November 2017 election is June 13, 2017.

Mayor Ruby Clark dismissed the public at 7:55 PM for Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss legal matters.
Executive Session:
Motion by Mike Turner and Seconded by Sonny Williams for Glasgow Town Council to convene in closed session under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act in order to discuss legal matters pursuant to Section 2.2-3711 (A) (7) of the Code of Virginia.

Voice vote as follows:

Sonny Williams – Yes
Andy Ryan – Yes

Mike Turner – Yes


Andrea Bradley – Yes

Monica Dock – Yes

Absent – Jeremy Kilgore

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Mike Turner for Glasgow Town Council to reconvene in open session.
Voice vote as follows:

Sonny Williams – Yes
Andy Ryan – Yes
Mike Turner – Yes


Andrea Bradley – Yes

Monica Dock – Yes

Absent – Jeremy Kilgore

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Motion by Andrea Bradley and Seconded by Mike Turner certifying that Town Council only discussed in the executive session matters identified as the reason for entering said session.

Whereas, the Town of Glasgow Town Council has convened an executive meeting on this date pursuant to an affirmative recorded vote and in accordance with the provisions of the Virginia Freedom of Information Act; and

Whereas Section 2.2-3711 of the Code of Virginia requires a certification by the Town of Glasgow Town Council that such executive meeting was conducted in conformity with Virginia law;

Now, therefore be it resolved that the Town of Glasgow Town Council hereby certifies that to the best of each member’s knowledge (i) only public business matters lawfully exempted from open meeting requirement by Virginia were discussed in the executive meeting to which this certification resolution applies and (ii) only such public business matters as were identified in the motion convening the executive meeting were heard, discussed, or considered by the Town of Glasgow Town Council.

Voice vote as follows:
Sonny Williams – Yes
Andy Ryan – Yes
Mike Turner – Yes


Andrea Bradley – Yes

Monica Dock – Yes

Absent – Jeremy Kilgore

Carried unanimous voice vote.

Meeting adjourned at 8:15 PM.                                                                                                             
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